
Chapter Thirty-Six

In this chapter, Nesta harnesses a formidable, ancient magic to confront her inner
darkness and the supernatural threats surrounding her. She dons a Mask that channels
cold, old power, allowing her to feel and manipulate the dead beneath the bog. Her
body is momentarily free of pain and fatigue, symbolizing her emotional and physical
transformation. The presence of the kelpie—a creature of pure hatred—serves as a
catalyst for her decision to invoke her dark magic, turning her pain into a weapon.
Nesta’s embrace of this power signifies her willingness to confront her trauma and
harness her inner strength to fight the malevolent forces threatening her.

As Nesta summons the dead, she demonstrates her mastery over the ancient magic,
commanding legions of rotted and skeletal remains to rise from the water. Her focus is
unyielding as she uses her newfound power to punish the kelpie, which had previously
attacked her. Her ruthlessness underscores her resolve to control her trauma and use
her magic decisively. The scene is charged with visceral imagery, emphasizing her
transformation from a victim to a formidable force capable of enacting vengeance.
Nesta’s connection with the dead and her willingness to embrace the darkness mark a
pivotal turning point in her character development, illustrating her rejection of
helplessness and her assertion of agency.

Meanwhile, Cassian and Azriel are frantically searching for Nesta, their concern
mounting as they wade through the dark waters. Cassian’s frantic calls and Azriel’s
cautious scanning reveal their desperation to find her alive amid the chaos. Their
inability to locate her through normal means highlights the dangerous and
unpredictable nature of the environment they are in. The chapter captures the tension
and urgency of their search, emphasizing the perilous situation and their emotional
investment in her safety. This scene underscores the stark contrast between Nesta’s
active confrontation of her inner darkness and the external chaos threatening her.



The climax reveals Nesta emerging from the water with a terrifying display of power,
her face obscured by an ancient, embossed mask, and her hand clutching the severed
head of the kelpie—mirroring her previous act of killing Hybern’s king. The dead rise
around her in a legion, kneeling in reverence, as her will becomes their command. Her
cold, silver fire-filled eyes and the imposing Mask symbolize her complete embrace of
her dark magic and inner strength. The chapter ends with a haunting image of her
dominance over death and her enemies, illustrating her transformation into a
formidable force capable of wielding destruction and asserting control over her trauma
and her enemies alike.


